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COLDWATER — After 
a meeting with township 
zoning offi  cials, county ad-
ministrator Bud Norman 
told Branch county com-
missioners he did not fi nd 
widespread problems 
with the county building 
department.

Bethel township super-
visor Norbert Drust asked 

the commission for im-
proved services.

Drust said residents 
with permits complained 
about delays in getting in-
spections and wanted 

full-time local staff . The 
county downsized in 2006 
but added back an offi  ce 
person.

Norman admitted the 
county does not have any 
full-time inspectors. The 
plumbing mechanical in-
spector is local yet part 
time. The others are con-
tracted to out of town 
services.

“If we can get lo-
cal inspectors we would 

consider that,” Norman 
said.

Also brought up in the 
meeting was a complaint 
that some Amish crews 
failed to get permits. Even 
though required, Norman 
stated “we can’t mandate 
who gets contracts.”

“I will acknowledge to 
you our code enforcement 
lacks,” Norman stated. 
“That would mean an in-
crease in additional hiring” 

for someone to patrol and 
make sure all building 
is done with required 
permits.

Norman said there will 
be more meetings with 
zoning offi  cials to address 
any problems.

The building depart-
ment has a fund balance 
or reserves of $214,000 
through the end of 

BRANCH COUNTY INSPECTIONS

Administrator fi nds no problems

Norman Swift

By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

COLDWATER — “You 
have one foot in jail and 
the other in prison,” Branch 
County Circuit Judge Bill 
O’Grady warned a tearful 
Lindsi Ish.

O’Grady 
sentenced 
Ish, 31, 
to eight-
months jail 
plus three-
years pro-
bation for 

stealing money, a waitress 
book, and a plush bear from 
a co-worker at Benedict’s 
Steakhouse and Grill in 
Coldwater this September.

Ish was already on proba-
tion after having been found 
with a missing purse from 
another restaurant at which 
she had been working. Ish 
also had 90 Xanax which 
she claimed had been giv-
en to her by a co-worker. Ish 
had taken 10 to 15 Xanax 
and said she did not remem-
ber what had happened.

In September Ish claimed 
she had taken 32 Xanax. 
“Jail saved my life. I almost 
overdosed.” While serving 
time for her fi rst off ense Ish 
tried to bring in 9 Xanax in 
a sanitary napkin when she 
returned from work release.

“She’s a drug addict and 
thief,” Branch County Pros-
ecutor Ralph Kimble said. 
“She is completely selfi sh 
and I hope she puts her ad-
diction and selfi shness be-
hind her.”

The judge told Ish she 
must complete the Michi-
gan Department of Correc-
tions Boot Camp and will 
not be released for drug re-
hab until her sentence is 
over.

Defense attorney Rhon-
da Ives said Ish “has fi nally 
taken responsibility for her 
action. She gets it – the big 
picture of her addictions to 
pills.”

Ish will serve a concurrent 
sentence on her other cases 
since the latest one violated 
her probations.

BRANCH COUNTY 
COURT

Ish gets 
more 
probation

Ish

By Chris Worst
@ChrisWorst_TDR

SHERWOOD — Santa 
came to visit the children 
of Sherwood during the 
fi rst-ever “Breakfast with 
Santa.” The breakfast took 
place at the Sherwood 
Masonic Lodge on Satur-
day, Dec. 7. The event was 
sponsored by the Branch 
District Library.

Gina Horn, the coor-
dinator of the event, said 
that the event was set up 
entirely through dona-
tion. “We couldn’t do it 
without the help of the 
(Sherwood Township) fi re 
department,” said Horn, 
along with the various 
other donors who helped 

to make the event possi-
ble. Horn, who was ex-
cited by the turnout, said 
that she “hopes to make it 
an annual event.”

Pat Bone, who volun-
teered her time with the 
event as well, read “the 
Night Before Christmas” 
to the children in the 
lodge, and also led them 
in a singing of “Rudolph 
the Red-Nosed Reindeer.” 
Bone was accompanied to 
the event by her grand-
daughter, 9-year-old Ada 
Gaborik.

After enjoying break-
fast, children were ush-
ered outside the hall to 
a sleigh where they had 
their photos taken with 
Santa.

BREAKFAST WITH SANTA

Pat Bone (center) reads “the Night Before Christmas” to children and their families at the Sherwood Ma-
sonic Lodge. CHRIS WORST PHOTOS

Santa visits Sherwood

By Don Reid
dwreid@aol.com

LANSING — James 
Wilcox might get some 
time cut off  his 15 to 40 
years prison sentence, the 
Michigan Court of Ap-
peals (COA) ruled. Wil-
cox was convicted of four 
counts of fi rst-degree 
criminal sexual conduct 
(CSC) by a Branch Coun-
ty jury.

From late 2009 un-
til May 2010, the then 

7-year-old 
cousin of 
Wilcox said 
he was co-
erced into 
sexual acts 
at the Wil-
cox home 

on 3 occasions. Wilcox 
claimed “I did not touch 
him. I treated him like a 
little brother” at sentenc-
ing. He did not testify at 
trial.

Defense attorney Rhon-
da Ives asked for a “Bill of 

Particulars” to detail the 
off enses. She contend-
ed that “it is impossible 
to decipher which allega-
tions resulted in convic-
tions, which resulted in 
acquittal, or which have 
not yet been tried.”

The COA said the pre-
liminary examination 
gave her all the informa-
tion used at trial.

During the trial Ives 
asked the then 10-year-
old about his prior sexu-
al experience but Branch 

County Circuit Judge Bill 
O’Grady said Michigan’s 
Rape Shield Law prohib-
ited those questions. The 
appellate court agreed.

The only fault the court 
found was that Judge 
O’Grady was not clear 
that he used a “prepon-
derance of evidence” stan-
dard in scoring one sen-
tencing guideline, stating 
there was “some evidence” 
Wilcox had exploited a 

Dixi Ball, 6, of Sherwood, was one such child that 
attended the “Breakfast with Santa” at the Sher-
wood Masonic Lodge on Saturday.

CSC CONVICTION

Wilcox may get time  off sentence

Wilcox
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QUINCY — For several 
years it has been a tradi-
tion at Jennings Elementary 
in Quincy that the second 
grade and second-third 
grade split classes “adopt” 
a needy family for the 
holidays.

That tradition got a new 

spin this year when the stu-
dents decided they would 
instead like to buy gifts for 
the children staying at the 
Branch County Collation 
Against Domestic Violence 
house.

Additionally, instead 
of having the traditional 
classroom gift exchange 

CHRISTMAS SPIRIT

Students shop for kids at BCCADV

Second and second/third grade split classes at Jennings Elementary are ready to 
deliver toys to children in need with their teacher’s Shannon Warren, Juli Gary, Cindy 
Wuori and Darren Skirka.                           

The Daily Reporter

COLDWATER – Girls on 
the Run of Branch County 
wants you on their team.

Registrations are still 
being accepted for the 2014 
season of Girls on the Run 
for Branch County but the 
deadline is fast approaching. 
The registration deadline is 
Jan. 13 with the 10-week 
program starting the week 
of March 10 for girls in the 
third through fifth grades 
in Coldwater, Bronson, 
Quincy, and Union City.

The registration fee is 
$120 and a maximum schol-
arship of $50 will be given 

to those girls who are in 
need. Registrations end on 
Jan. 13, or when a team is 
full.

Each team is limited to 
the first 15 registrations. 
Registrations will not be 
accepted after Jan. 13. Reg-
istration forms are available 
online at www.GirlsOn-
TheRunOfBranchCounty.
org or www.chcbc.com and 
can be mailed to Girls on 
the Run of Branch County, 
P.O. Box 483, Coldwater 
MI 49036. Credit card pay-
ments can be processed at 
www.chcbc.com.

Girls meet twice a week 
for 10 weeks and follow a 

curriculum that includes 
lessons on healthy eating, 
respect, emotions, drugs, 
values and community. 
Physical exercise is part of 
each lesson, preparing the 
girls for a 5K run.

The season is completed 
with the 5K Fun Run orga-
nized by the Community 
Health Center of Branch 
County. The 5K Fun Run 
will be on May 24 at Heri-
tage Park.

The mission of Girls on 
the Run is to inspire girls 
to be joyful, healthy and 
confi dent using a fun, expe-
rience-based curriculum 
which creatively integrates 

running. The program will 
be held at Jefferson, Max 
Larsen, Lakeland, and St. 
Charles elementary schools 
in Coldwater; and at Bron-
son, Quincy and Union City 
elementary schools.

The committee is always 
looking for coaches and 
assistant coach volunteers 
as well as sponsors to pro-
vide the girls’ shoes, team 
sponsors, and individual 
girl sponsors. If you’re 
interested call Phyllis Gil-
lette at (269) 420-6042 or 
email her at phyllisgillette@
yahoo.com.

CHC

Registration deadline for Girls on the Run approaching

The registration for the 
2014 Girls on the Run of 
Branch County event is 
approaching. COURTESY 
PHOTO

About the No 
Nuts Moms Group
The No Nuts Moms Group 
is a support group dedi-
cated to learning, educating 
and supporting mothers of 
children who have food aller-
gies. Founded in Michigan, 
the group now has over 40 
chapters across the United 
States, in addition to chapters 
in Canada and Australia. For 
more information, visit nonuts-
momsgroup.weebly.com.

ROCHESTER — Moms of 
kids with life-threatening food 
allergies thanked Governor 
Rick Snyder and Michigan 
lawmakers Tuesday after the 
Governor signed into law 
bipartisan legislation that will 
protect school children who 
suff er sudden, severe allergic 
reactions.

Children are among the 
most vulnerable to allergic 
reactions and anaphylaxis, a 
severe reaction that can be 
fatal within minutes through 
swelling that shuts off air-
ways or through a drop in 
blood pressure. Kids who are 
exposed to a potential food 
allergy need immediate help 
in the critical minutes follow-
ing an exposure.

House Bills 4352 and 4353, 
sponsored by state Rep. Lisa 
Posthumus Lyons (R-Alto), 
w e r e  o v e r w h e l m i n g l y 
approved in bipartisan fash-
ion by the Michigan House 
and Senate earlier this winter. 
The new law will place inex-
pensive epinephrine injectors 
in Michigan schools and train 
staff  to use them.

“Nothing is more important 
than keeping our kids safe at 

GOVERNOR SIGNS 
LEGISLATION

Schools stock 
epinephrine, 
protect kids 
with allergies

COLDWATER —  Kid’s Place was full Monday 
with children enjoying their winter break. The 

Coldwater Branch of the Branch District Library 
Kid’s Place off ered a full day of Christmas crafts. 

Children could choose from several diff er-
ent crafts including decorating a pine cone or 

Christmas tree made out of construction paper.

BRANCH DISTRICT LIBRARY

Deck the Halls

Khirallah Ahmed, 8, cutting out flower decora-
tions for a Christmas flower pot. 

Daifallah Ahmed, 10, making a Christmas tree decoration

Lita Fulton, 7, gluing beads to a pine cone

SEE ALLERGIES,  A5

SEE KIDS,  A5

SEE DEADLINE,  A5

Monday - Friday 9 a.m. to 6 p.m.
Saturday 9 a.m. to 4 p.m.
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By Chris Worst
@ChrisWorst_TDR

BRANCH AND HILLS-
DALE COUNTIES — The 
winter storm that passed 
through a large swath of the 
United States and Canada 
last week left thousands of 
people without power.

Many people were forced 
to use generators in order 
to have a limited supply 
of power. Unfortunately 
during the winter months, 
using such generators has 

a certain risk. Many people 
do not realize that a genera-
tor used indoors can cause 
carbon monoxide (CO) 
poisoning.

Carbon monoxide is 
an “invisible killer,” as it 
is odorless, colorless and 
poisonous.

According to a press 
release from Consumers 
Energy, more than 150 
people die in the United 
States each year due to 
carbon monoxide poison-
ing caused by devices like 

generators. The Michigan 
Department of Community 
Health (MDCH) reports 
on their website that 934 
people were treated for 
carbon monoxide poison-
ing in Michigan in 2011, 
with 22 related deaths.

Several hospitalizations 
have already been reported 
in conjunction with carbon 
monoxide poisoning and 
last week’s storm, including 
a family of three in Battle 

HEALTH HAZARD

Generators can cause CO poisoning

More info
For more information on carbon monox-
ide poisoning, go to Consumers Energy’s 
information website on carbon monoxide at www.cpsc.
gov/Safety-Education/Safety-Education-Centers/
Carbon-Monoxide-Information-Center/.

Carbon monoxide (CO) is 
more quickly absorbed 
by red blood cells than 
oxygen (O2). This results 
in the blood cells spread-
ing carbon monoxide 
throughout the body 
rather than oxygen, 
causing damage to body 
tissues.

Christy Hart-Harris
Twitter: @ChristyTDR

COLDWATER — The 
Coldwater branch of the 
Branch District Library, in 
cooperation with the Bridg-
ing Cultures Bookshelf, will 
be presenting four fi lm and 
discussion nights through-
out the month of January. 
All events begin at 5:30 
p.m.

The Coldwater branch 
is one of 953 libraries and 
state humanities councils 
across the country selected 
to receive the Bridging Cul-
tures Bookshelf: Muslim 
Journeys form the National 
E n d o w m e n t  f o r  t h e 
Humanities and the Ameri-
can Library Association.

According to a press 
release, “The program aims 
to familiarize public audi-
ences in the United States 
with the people, places, 
history, faith and cultures 
of Muslims in the United 
States and around the 
world.”

The public is welcomed 
to attend the first in the 
series, “Islamic Art Spots: 
Film and Discussion,” slated 
for Jan. 6.

The Islamic Art Spots are 
seven visual essays, pre-
sented in a series of short 
fi lms designed to make art 
from Muslim societies an 

BRIDGING 
CULTURES

Film and 
discussion 
slated at 
library

By Chris Worst
Twitter: @ChrisWorst_TDR

B R A N C H  C O U N T Y 
— Despite what some 
may think,  the  s tate 
o f  Michigan ac tual ly 
e n c o u r a g e s  h u n t i n g . 

The Michigan Depart-
ment of Natural Resources 
(DNR) even has a program 
called the Hunting Access 
Program (HAP), which 
opens up private lands to 
hunters in Branch County.

The HAP program in 

Branch County is admin-
istered by the Branch 
County  Conser vat ion 
District (BCCD). The pro-
gram, originally started in 
1977, was — according to 

HUNTING

Branch county program 
increases access

This property, just north of the Branch/Calhoun county 
line at 762 23-Mile Road, Homer, is one of several 
properties managed by the Branch County Soil Con-
servation District through the Michigan Department 
of Natural Resources’ Hunting Access Program (HAP). 
CHRIS WORST PHOTO

Above, left to right: Jessica Weller, Kara Vaughn and Madison Solak. COURTESY PHOTO

COLDWATER — One 
anti-bullying source says 
one in four students in 
grades sixth through 
12th are the victim of 
bullying and another 
says 30 percent of teens 
are involved, either as a 
victim or the bully, each 
day.

Bullying is on the rise 
and students at Legg 
Middle School (LMS) in 
Coldwater recently drew 
extra attention to these 

actions that have caused 
dire consequences.

Seventh- and eighth-
grade English students of 
Gretchen Ennis took an 
active role in increasing 

Middle school students 

‘Stomp Out’ bullying

ANTI-BULLYING

More info
For more information about 
bullying, visit Bullyingstatis-
tics.com.

Austin Galinis researches the topic. COURTESY PHOTO SEE LIBRARY,  A5SEE STUDENTS,  A5
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Everyone Has a Story.
We�re Ready to Hear Yours. 

oaklawnhospital.org  |  888-OAKLAWN
PSYCHOLOGICAL SERVICES

Saturday, December 28, 2013 A5THE DAILY REPORTER

JEANNE PHILLIPS

DEAR ABBY

ADVICE | AREA
QUESTIONS? Call 517-278-2318

DEAR ABBY: Last week, 
my best friend, "Lana," 
tried to kill herself. I'm 
not sure anyone else 
knows. Her brother beats 
her, and her mom yells at 
her for being "ungrateful" 
when she asks to spend 
a night elsewhere. My 
family has off ered several 
times to let Lana live with 
us, as have her grandpar-
ents. After this week, I have 
begged her to. She still 
refuses.

Her plan is to move in 
with her boyfriend when she 
turns 18 in a few months. 
He's a good guy, but I don't 
think it will be good for 
her. I know they always 
say to tell an adult about a 
situation like this one, but 
Lana claims she's not strong 
enough to actually leave 
before then - and she kept a 
secret of mine almost as big.

I'm scared and don't 
know what to do. I love 
Lana and I know doing the 
wrong thing could end up 
with her dead.
- TERRIFIED BFF IN 
TENNESSEE

DEAR TERRIFIED: If Lana 
tried to kill herself because 
of what's happening at 
home, she can no longer 
remain there. Talk to her 
again. Moving in with her 
boyfriend is not the answer. 
It could be jumping from 
the frying pan into the fi re. 
If she lives with him under 
these circumstances, she 
will be emotionally and 
fi nancially dependent, and 
it's not a healthy way to start 
a relationship.

Point out that if she lives 
with her grandparents 
- who understand how dys-
functional her home life has 
been - or your family, she 
will be in a safe place while 
she considers her options 
about fi nding a job or get-
ting more education. Once 
she's independent, she will 
be in a stronger position to 
make wise decisions about 
her future.

Teen won't 
leave 
abusive 
home 
despite 
pleas
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QUINCY TOWN-
SHIP — Primary roads 
were clear or snow and 
ice Thursday, but many 
secondary roads were still 

slippery during the day.
A GMC Yukon headed 

south on Ridge Road lost 
control and knocked over 
a large concrete property 
marker as its slid off  the 
road at Rawson Road. 
The driver was originally 

worried he had knocked 
over a gas line, and the 
Quincy Fire Department 
responded.

No more snow is 
expected as tempera-
tures headed up near 
40 yesterday and are 

expected to do the same 
today.

Snow is expected to 
return Sunday evening 
as another Arctic blast 
will drop temperatures 
back into the teens over 
the New Year holiday.

Most primary roads clear of snow, ice

The driver of a GMC Yukon walks away after sliding off Ridge Road into a concrete property corner monu-
ment Thursday afternoon. DON REID PHOTO

WEATHER WARMING

Know the score with 
Bleacher Report
Pro sports in print and online

the DNR — established 
to increase the opportuni-
ties for public hunting in 
southern Michigan. Since 
southern Michigan has far 
less public land than the 
more northerly parts of the 
state, the program seeks 
to increase hunting here 
by opening private land to 
public hunts.

Rather than manage the 
sites in Branch County 
itself, the DNR enlisted 
the aid of the BCCD, which 
manages seven HAP prop-
erties in Branch County and 
one in southern Calhoun 
County.

“Hunting in Michigan has 
been declining,” explained 
Kathy Worst, administra-
tor of the Branch County 
Conservation District. “The 
population of hunters is 
way lower than (the DNR) 
would like to see.”

Worst went on to explain 
that the HAP program gives 
people the opportunity to 
enjoy hunting while help-
ing the environment, since 
such lands are maintained 
for wildlife habitat. She 
encouraged new hunters to 
participate in the program 
as well.

HAP properties are not 
just for deer hunting. Small-
game and other types of 
hunting can be allowed, 
depending upon the HAP 
property one visits.

While there is currently 
no funding to sign up addi-
tional private lands, Worst 
hopes that such funding 
will be available sometime 
in 2014.

“The district’s job is to 
seek out and sign up new 
landowners,” said Worst. 
“It’s a great opportunity for 
people who don’t have a way 
to hunt.”

For more information on 
the Hunting Access Pro-
gram, contact the Branch 
County Conservation Dis-
trict at (517) 278-2725.

HUNTING
From Page A1

awareness of National 
“Stomp-Out Bullying” Day.

“Students researched on 
the computer and looked 
for sayings and images 
that promoted anti-
bullying behaviors,” Ennis 
explained. “They worked, 
with partners, to put 
together their information. 
The posters are displayed 
in the library at LMS.”

In addition, they were 
encouraged to wear the 
color blue for National 
“Stomp-Out” Bullying Day.

How to reduce 
teenage bullying

■ Encourage teens 
to fi nd friends, both in 
person and online, that are 
kind and supportive.

■ Teens should move in 
groups, as bullies tend to 
single out those alone.

■ Educators and other 
adults are encouraged to 
talk to bullies about more 
appropriate behavior.

■ Remember that bul-
lying can come in many 
forms, including verbal, 
emotional, physical and 
cyber.

STUDENTS
From Page A1

internal part of the Muslim 
journeys experience.

On Jan. 20, the PBS fi lm 
“Prince Among Slaves” will 
be discussed. The film is 
the remarkable true story 
of an African prince who 
endures the humiliation 
of slavery without ever 
losing his dignity or hope 
for freedom.

The fi lm “Koran by 
Heart” will be discussed on 
Jan. 23. The documentary 
follows three 10-year-old 
children who leave their 
native countries to partici-
pate in the International 
Holy Koran Competition.

On Jan. 27, the “Islamic 
Art: Mirror of the Invis-
ible World” film will be 
discussed. Islamic Art is 
a documentary of stun-
ning breadth and beauty 
which transports view-
ers over nine countries 
and across 1,400 years of 
cultural history to reveal 
the astonishing riches of 
Muslim arts, crafts and 
architecture.

For more information, 
contact the Coldwater 
branch at 278-2341.

LIBRARY
From Page A1

Creek that was rushed to 
the hospital on Monday.

Consumers  Energ y 
recommends  several 
important safety tips that 
should always be followed 
when using generators. 
Following these t ips 
greatly reduces the chance 
of you or your family 
being harmed by carbon 
monoxide:

■ Never use generators 
indoors. They should be 
placed outside and away 

from any open windows or 
vents.

■ Always use the instruc-
tions provided by the 
manufacturers of genera-
tors and other devices that 
emit carbon monoxide.

■ Always have a working, 
battery-powered carbon 
monoxide detector in your 
home. These alarms should 
be placed next to each 
bedroom and their batter-
ies should be checked and 
replaced regularly.

Generators are not 
the only devices that can 
cause carbon monoxide 
poisoning. Water heaters, 

stoves and furnaces that 
are improperly vented can 
also be deadly. Make sure 
to properly install, use and 
vent such items.

Symptoms of carbon 
monoxide  poisoning 
include: 

■ Headache 
■ Fatigue 
■ Nausea 

■ Shortness of breath 
■ Dizziness
Consumers Energy rec-

ommends that you leave 
your home immediately 
and get fresh air, then call 
911. Staying in a home 
that is contaminated with 
carbon monoxide can 
result in death even if you 
are conscious.

HAZARD
From Page A1

Stocks. 
News. 

Advice.
The Street  
business  

content, in print 
and online

HHometown
Dealer for
40 years!

Phone 517-849-9966 Fax 517-849-2358 

www.godfreybros.com
EExpertise you need! Experience you want!

John Deere
Exhaust Fluid

$10.50 for 2.5 gallons
$100 OFF

With this coupon. Expires January 7, 2014

The staff of
The Daily Reporter

reminds you to please 
remove snow from your
sidewalks and in front

of your newspaper box.

Buying All Metals
OmniSource

751 Beck Street • Jonesville, MI
517-849-2149

Monday-Friday 7:00 a.m. - 3:30 p.m.
Closed Saturday and Sunday
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JEANNE PHILLIPS

DEAR ABBY

DR. ANTHONY KOMAROFF

ASK DR. K

ADVICE | AREA
QUESTIONS? Call 517-278-2318

DEAR DOCTOR K: A few 
years ago my doctor told me 
that C-reactive protein was 
an important indicator of 
heart disease risk. At my last 
checkup, he didn’t mention 
it at all. Is it still considered 
important?

DEAR READER: C-reactive 
protein (CRP) is produced 
by the liver in response to 
infl ammation anywhere in 
the body. Infl ammation con-
tributes to atherosclerosis, 
the buildup of fatty deposits 
in blood vessel walls that’s 
responsible for most heart 
attacks and many strokes. 
CRP from infl amed plaques 
of atherosclerosis spills into 
the blood.

Infl ammation not only 
makes plaques of ath-
erosclerosis grow faster; 
infl ammation inside the 
plaques also makes them 
more likely to rupture. 
When even a small plaque 
ruptures, it can quickly 
cause a blood clot that sud-
denly stops the fl ow of blood 
to one part of the heart. That 
can cause a heart attack.

CRP isn’t dangerous in 
and of itself. Rather, it’s a 
sign of infl ammation in 
the body. A new test, called 
the high-sensitivity CRP 
(hsCRP) test, measures 
infl ammation of the blood 
vessels.

In the interests of full 
transparency, I need to tell 
you that the use of this test 
to help determine a person’s 
risk of getting heart disease 
was pioneered at my hospi-
tal. The hospital gets some 
royalties from the use of the 
test. (I don’t get any money 
from its use.)

People with the highest 
CRP levels are about twice 
as likely to suff er a heart 
attack or other cardiac event 
as people with the lowest 
levels. That’s why CRP is 
used, along with other risk 
factors (such as cholesterol 
and blood pressure), to esti-
mate cardiovascular risk.

Your doctor may have 
been silent on the subject 
because the standards for 
using CRP are still evolv-
ing. For example, we don’t 
know what CRP target 
levels should be for men and 
women of diff erent racial 
and ethnic groups. For now, 
risk assessment is based on 
the following CRP levels:

■ below 1 mg/L = low risk
■ 1-3 mg/L = average risk
■ above 3 mg/L = high 

risk
If you are already con-

sidered high risk for heart 
disease or are being treated 
for it, a CRP test is not 
necessary. The results won’t 
change how your condition 
is managed.

If you have a moder-
ate risk of heart attack, an 
hsCRP test might help to 
more accurately place you in 
a high- or low-risk category. 
For example, if you are at 
moderate risk based on high 
cholesterol, you might move 
into the high-risk category if 
you also have elevated CRP. 
The result might be more 
aggressive treatment.

Dr. Komaroff  is a physi-
cian and professor at 
Harvard Medical School. 
To send questions, go to 
AskDoctorK.com, or write: 
Ask Doctor K, 10 Shattuck 
St., Second Floor, Boston, 
MA 02115.

C-reactive 
protein 
test off ers 
evidence 
of heart 
disease

DEAR ABBY: In response 
to the letter from “Family 
First in Florida” (Nov. 3), 
it’s no wonder her son and 
daughter-in-law want some 
peace and quiet when their 
new baby arrives. Grandma-
to-be appears controlling, 
entitled and someone who 
will be more of an endur-
ance test than a helping 
presence. They are right to 
set kind, yet fi rm, boundar-
ies with her.

I wanted privacy during 
and after childbirth, and 
I’m grateful my mom and 
MIL respected our wishes. 
I needed time to establish a 
nursing routine, heal and get 
to know my baby before I 
was ready to host overnight 
guests.

My kids’ grandmas both 
have strong, loving relation-
ships with their grandkids, 
so please remind “Family 
First” she’s not missing out 
on anything. She’ll still get to 
be a doting granny, but for 
now she should back off  and 
remember the arrival of the 
child is not about HER.
- EXPERIENCED MOM IN 
OMAHA

DEAR MOM: I’m pleased 
everything worked out well 
for you. That woman’s letter 
hit a nerve with my read-
ers. A sampling of their 
comments:

DEAR ABBY: I had the 
same vision of being there 
when my grandkids were 
born. However, my kids 
have not involved me the 
way I imagined.

“Family First’s” son is 
putting HIS family fi rst, as 
he should. He and his wife 
have chosen what they feel 
will make the smoothest, 
least-stressful launch for 
their new family, and he is 
protecting that plan. If she 
doesn’t respect her son’s 
right to make that decision, 
she risks jeopardizing her 
future relationship with him, 
his wife AND the grandkids.

The essence of a mother’s 
love is sacrifi ce. It’s time to 
put aside her dreams and 
help her son fulfi ll his.
- SUZIE IN OLYMPIA, 
WASH.

DEAR ABBY: The 
new parents are greatly 
misinformed about the 
importance of having grand-
parents around just before 
and immediately after the 
birth of a new baby. It helps 
to have a family member in 
the waiting room to update 
other family and well-wish-
ers so Dad can devote full 
attention to the new mom 
and baby.

My mother was a 
godsend, taking care of 
everything while we bonded 
with our child. She did the 
cooking, the chores, and 
gave us needed breaks 
during the day so we were 
able to tolerate night feed-
ings. When our second child 
arrived, she helped with our 
older one. Childbirth is dif-
fi cult. I don’t think this new 
mom realizes she won’t be 
able to do it all.
- SHANA IN LOUISIANA

Dear Abby is written by Abi-
gail Van Buren, also known 
as Jeanne Phillips, and 
was founded by her mother, 
Pauline Phillips. Write Dear 
Abby at www.DearAbby.
com or P.O. Box 69440, Los 
Angeles, CA 90069.

Eager 
grandmas 
must defer 
to new 
family’s 
wishes

wood. She uses her wood 
burner during the day and 
the furnace at night when 
her family goes to bed.

“When we don’t run (the 
wood stove) the (gas) bill 
can get as high as $200,” 
she explained. With the 
wood burner, “We save 
about half that.”

Sharpe uses the wood 
burner during both the 
day and night. He said he 
spends about $40 a month 
on wood and last month 
only spent $32 on gas — 
meaning his total monthly 
heating cost was only $72.

There are, however, 
various safety concerns 

involved with using a 
wood burner, the greatest 
danger being a chimney 
fire. According to the 
Chimney Safety Institute 
of America, there were 
approximately 22,500 
chimney fi res in 2011; the 
most recent date for which 
such data was available.

The greatest danger is 
from creosote, a highly-
fl ammable substance that 
builds up in the chimney 
after repeated use of a 
wood burner. Creosote 
can be black or brown in 
appearance, and can look 
either fl aky or like tar.

The United States Fire 
Administration makes 
several recommenda-
tions to help prevent fi res 
due to wood burners and 

fi replaces:
■ Have a professional 

inspect and clean your 
chimney or wood stove 
annually.

■ Clear the area around 
your wood burner or 
fireplace of flammable 
materials.

■ Leave air holes on the 
wood burner or fi replace 
open while burning. This 
can help prevent creosote 
from building up in the 
chimney.

■ Close the doors of a 
fi replace when not in use 
to prevent embers from 
leaping onto the floor 
Always use a metal mesh 
screen if your fireplace 
does not have a glass door.

■  Instal l  stovepipe 
thermometers so you can 

monitor temperatures 
within the fl ue.

■  U s e  m a t e r i a l s 
around the fireplace or 
wood burner that are 
fi re-resistant.

Sharpe has his chimney 
cleaned every year, greatly 
decreasing the risk of a 
chimney fi re. Counterman 
similarly had her chimney 
cleaned before the start of 
the season.

As long as these recom-
mendations are followed, a 
wood burner can be a very 
good way to save money 
and stay warm during the 
cold winter.

“My son enjoys chop-
ping wood with his dad,” 
said Counterman. “My 
daughter just enjoys the 
warmth.”

HEATING
From Page A1

Experience the thrill and suspense of a WW II fi ghter pilot as the Coldwater branch of the Branch District 
library Kids’ Place presents Wings for Freedom. WWII plane restorer and expert, Mike Kelly, will share his 
vast knowledge of the machines and those who took to the air. The presentation will take place on Saturday 
at 1 p.m. and is open to anyone 8 or older. Long time Coldwater resident Donald Dull handcrafted replicas of 
United States, German and Japanese fi ghter planes that are currently on display at the library. Dull served 
in the Korean War and worked at the Coldwater Armory for several years. For more information contact the 
Kids’ Place at 278-2341. CHRISTY HART-HARRIS PHOTOS

Wings for freedom

WWII

A United States and German WW II Fighter Plane, hand crafted by Donald Dull, are hanging from the ceiling in 
the Kids’ Place.

Donald Dull’s hand crafted German Fighter Plane is on display at the library. 

DOW
16,462.74

68.20

NASDAQ
4,165.61

12.43

S&P 500
1,837.49

0.39

MKT
2,382.00

14.84

NYSE
10,320.92

6.41

• Alumi Ramp, Inc.
• Avra Estates
• Branch Area Transit Authority
(BATA)

• CBPU/City of Coldwater
• Doug
s Auto Recyclers
• Dr. Matthew Christopher, DDS

• Geiger EDM
• Hart
s Body Shop -

Hartbreaker Racing
• Quincy Golf
• Rainbow Motors
• Star of the West Milling
• Wil-Mac Heating and Cooling

and area schools in
Branch County would like to say

“Thank You” to all who
sponsored the NIE (Newspapers
In Education) Program for the

2013-2014 School Year.  Listed are
the 2013-2014 NIE Sponsors.

Thank You! Thank You! Thank You!
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